### First Generation

1. **Barbara Hopkins** was born on 19 Aug 1935 at 6 Buckingham Place in Brighton, Sussex, England.<sup>1</sup> Two certificates issued, one as Hopkins and one as Ludgate. Violet Ethel Ludgate a Typist, William Thaddeus Hopkins, a Tea Merchants Clerk

Parents address given as 43 Lower Leeson Street, Dublin She emigrated on 7 Oct 1936 from Kingston, Jamaica.<sup>2</sup> SS Cefalu of the Standard Fruits S.S. Co She was adopted on 25 Nov 1936 at National Children Adoption Association Inc, No 71 Knightsbridge in London, London, England.<sup>3</sup> Parents Nicholas and Dorothy Newton of Jamaica. Given the name Anita Newton.

3. Certificate, Adoption Indenture 25th November 1936.

<sup>1.,,</sup> GRO Brighton 3Q 1935 485,;,.

<sup>2.</sup> Emmigration Return, Merchant Shipping Act 1906 and Aliens Restriction Act 1914 and 1919 Out Going Passengers Return.

### Second Generation

2. William Thaddeus Hopkins was born on 10 Apr 1897 at Thomas Street in Clonmel, Tipperary, Ireland.<sup>4</sup> Father a Sergeant He appeared in the census in Apr 1901 at House 31 Dillon Street in Clonmel, Tipperary, Ireland.<sup>5</sup> Hopkins Catherine 24 Female Head of Family Roman Catholic

Hopkins William T 4 Male Son Roman Catholic

Hopkins Kathleen M 2 Female Daughter Roman Catholic

Hopkins Gertrude M 1 Female Daughter Roman Catholic

He appeared in the census in Apr 1911 at O'Brien Institute, Malahide Road in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>6</sup> The O'Brien Institute Michael O'Brien was a wealthy wholesale woollen draper based at Ushers Quay in Dublin. On his death in 1829 his estate of £115,000 went to his daughters. Bridget O'Brien, one of Michael's twin daughters left part of her estate to the Archbishop of Dublin for the founding of a school and chapel for orphan boys to provide them with a good education. It was originally named the "School of the Twin Sisters", the name is still visible on the plaque over the main entrance. The Christian Brothers were given charge of the school and its first pupils were admitted 120 years ago this spring

3. **Violet Ethel Ludgate** was born on 7 Apr 1903 at Henry Street in Tullamore, Offaly, Ireland.<sup>7</sup> Name only Violet. Father a clerk, mother formally Walsh She signed a will on 1 Oct 1985 at Garden Flat, 39 Wellington Road in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>8</sup> Appoints Alexander J. McNeight and Dorothy McNeight as Executors and beneficiaries. Body to be made available to the Medical School of Dublin University College for anatomical examination and then interred at Caragh Cemertery She was buried on 19 Apr 1987 at Cruagh Cemetery in Rockbrook, Dublin, Ireland.<sup>9</sup> Violet had her estate probated on 18 Aug 1987 at Garden Flat, 39 Wellington Road in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>10</sup> Probate granted to Alexander J. McNeight, Joinery Manager, and Dorothy McNeight, housewife. both of 14 Whitebeam Avenue, Clonskeagh, Dublin. She was also known as Violet Ludgate. Niece of Percy Edwin Ludgate

William Thaddeus Hopkins and Violet Ethel Ludgate had the following child:

1 i. **Barbara Hopkins**, born 19 Aug 1935, Brighton, Sussex, England.

6.,,,,

7.,,;,.

10., High Court Probate Office, Dublin.

<sup>4.,,</sup> Clonmel Register p 476 entry 257,.

Http://www.census.nationalarchives.ie/pages/1911/Dublin/Clontarf\_West\_Part\_of/Malahide\_Road\_West\_Side/21199/,

<sup>8.,</sup> Probate Office Dublin, .

<sup>9.,</sup> Findagrave.com Cruagh Cemetery, Rockbrook, County Dublin.

#### Third Generation

4. William Hopkins was born on 29 Apr 1866 at 27 Greek Street in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>11</sup> Father a labourer He was christened on 4 May 1866 at St Paul's Arran Quay in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>12</sup> Witness Anne Coleman He served in the military Army Service Leinster Regiment on 3 Oct 1885–22 Jan 1907.<sup>13</sup> Service number 1140 Rank COLOUR SERGEANT Regiment Leinster Regiment Discharge Year 1907 Enlist 1885 39 Discharge age years Discharge age months 4 Discharge corps Leinster Regiment Discharge service number 1140 Discharge Navan William served in the military Queens South Africa Medal on 12 Mar 1901 Document type in Vrede, Free State, South Africa.<sup>14</sup> Regiment 1 Battalion Leinster Regiment Gazetteer [2728: 2726-2910] a town in the Orange Free State (Verde district; Free State), 70 km south-east of Frankfort. The town and surrounding district furnished burghers for a commando (later linked with that from Frankfort) (Cmdt H.A. Trüter; Cmdt A. Ross; Cmdt H.N.W. Botha; Cmdt G.S. Botha; Cmdt S.J. de Villiers; Cmdt A. Lombard; Cmdt A.J. deKock). Patrols through the district during August 1900 were carried out by Maj-Gen J.E. Boyes's 17th infantry brigade based in Vrede. As part of Lt-Gen Sir H.M.L. Rundle's 8th infantry division, a garrison was established in the town after he arrived there on 5 September 1900. It was evacuated on 4 March 1901 and shortly afterwards Chief Cmdt C.R. de Wet arrived. Here he and Cmdt-Gen L. Botha conferred from 25 to 27 March and in mid-April the government of the South African Republic met with President M.T. Steyn and the Orange Free State government which now had its capital at Vrede. At the end of March, de Wet reorganise the command structure in the Orange Free State, Vrede (with Harrismith) coming under the command of Asst Cmdt-Gen W.J. Wessels. The three columns under the command of Maj-Gen E.L. Elliot concentrated at Vrede in May 1901 for resupply and refitting. Towards the end of

1901, the construction of blockhouse lines from Vrede connected with Tafel Kop (5)\* and Frankfort\* and with Botha's Pass\* was started. HMG III pp. 332 and 476-477 (map no. 38), IV pp. 105, 123, 126, 156 and 398 (map no. 64); Times V pp. 86, 235, 239 and 400 (map facing p. 494); de Wet p. 286

He died Heart Disease on 15 Aug 1909 at the age of 43 at 3 Hillview Cottages in Cork, Cork, Ireland.<sup>15</sup> Army Pensioner age 41, informant Molly Love. Catherine Coffey and William Hopkins were married on 23 Apr 1896 at SS Peter and Paul in Clonmel, Tipperary, Ireland.<sup>16</sup> William Hopkins Soldier living at the Barracks Father William Coffey Publican Living

Catherine Coffey Barmaid living in Dillon Street father Thaddeus Publican living.

5. **Catherine Coffey** was born on 19 Dec 1874 at Felthard Road in Clonmel, Tipperary, Ireland.<sup>17</sup> Father Labourer, mother formerly Connors She appeared in the census in Apr 1901 at House 31 Dillon Street in Clonmel, Tipperary, Ireland.<sup>18</sup> Age 24 Head of Household. William Hopkins fighting in Boer War. She died Cardiac Syncope and Alcoholism on 8 Jun 1906 at the age of 31 at Brews Hill in Navan, Meath, Ireland.<sup>19</sup> Informant William Hopkins , widower of deceased. Occupation "Wife of a Soldier"

William Hopkins and Catherine Coffey had the following children:

- i. William Thaddeus Hopkins, born 10 Apr 1897, Clonmel, Tipperary, Ireland.
- ii. Kathleen M "Margaret" Hopkins<sup>20</sup> was born in 1898 in Halifax, Nova Scotia, Canada. She

2

<sup>11. (), ,</sup> Dunlin North Registry 1866 No 244; , .

<sup>12. (), &</sup>quot;Dublin Parish Registers St Pauls 1866 No 669," .

<sup>13. &</sup>quot;," UK National Archives WO 97/5155/60.

<sup>14. &</sup>quot;." .

<sup>15.,,,.</sup> 

<sup>16., ,</sup> Clonmel Registers 24/Apr/1896 Entry 97, .

<sup>17., ,</sup> Clonmel Registry 1874 Entry no 334, .

 $<sup>18.\ ,\ ,\ ,\ ,\</sup> Http://www.census.nationalarchives.ie\ Clonmel,\ .$ 

<sup>19.,,</sup> Cavan Registry 1906 page 298,.

<sup>20. , ,</sup> Gro Regimental Birth Indices (1761 To 1924) Vol 141 Page 94 Line 106, .

appeared in the census in 1911 at Townparks Orphanage in Navan, Meath, Ireland.<sup>21</sup> Birthplace She died Uteris Carcinoma on 7 Jul 1966 at the age of 68 at St Josephs, Portland Row in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>22</sup> Spinster age 68, retired Nurse Father Prince of Wales's Leinster Regiment

- iii. Gertrude M "Gertie" Hopkins was born in 1900 in Halifax, Nova Scotia, Canada.<sup>23</sup> Father Prince Of Wales's Leinster Regiment <sup>24</sup> She died in 1945 at the age of 45 in Clontarf, Dublin, Ireland. Informant John Moloney, farmer.
- iv. Helen Ethel "Ettie" Hopkins was born on 22 Nov 1902 at Railway Street in Navan, Meath, Ireland.<sup>25</sup> Father Soldier <sup>26</sup> In 1933 she was a Graduate Nursing Training at Lewisham Hospital in Lewisham, Kent, England.<sup>27</sup> In 1946 she was a Registered Nurse at 12 Granby Row, Rutland Square in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>28</sup>

6. Fredrick Ludgate was born on 17 Jun 1875 at Milton Barracks in Gravesend, Kent, England,.<sup>29</sup> Father Sergeant Instructor of Musketry He died on 2 Dec 1921 at the age of 46 at 1 Tolka Villas, Richmond Road, Dublin in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>30</sup> Married, 45 years a clerk. Case of death Pulmonary Tuberculosis, informant Alice E. Ludgate of 1 Tolka Villas He was buried on 6 Dec 1921 at Mount Jerome Cemetery in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>31</sup> Grave 39 A412. "Accountant" Alfred Ludgate Alice Walshe and Fredrick Ludgate were married on 27 Aug 1900 at St George in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>32</sup> Name FREDERICK LUDGATE Address 30 DARGH ROAD Occupation COMMERCIAL TRAVELLER Father MICHAEL E LUDGATE Name ALICE WALSHE Address 10 BELVIDERE AVENUE Father WILLIAM WALSHE Husband Age FULL Husband Marital Status B Wife Age FULL Wife Marital Status S Husband's Father's Occupation TRAVELLER Wife's Father's Occupation MERCHANT Witness 1 EDITH BLUNT (WITNESS FOR HUSBAND) Witness 3 J W KELLY (WITNESS FOR WIFE)

They were married on 27 Aug 1900 at St George CoI Parish Church in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>33</sup> Frederick Ludgate of full age, commercial traveller. Father Michael E, Traveller Alice Walshe of Full age, Father William Walshe Merchant

By licence

7. Alice Walshe was born on 3 Nov 1875 at 1 Erne Terrace in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>34</sup> DUBLIN (RC), Parish ST. ANDREW

- 21.,,, 1911 Census http://www.census.nationalarchives.ie/pages/1911/Meath/Navan Urban/Townparks/726902/,.
- 22., , Registration District North city West 1966 No 172, .
- 23., Gro Regimental Birth Indices (1761 To 1924) Vol 141 Page 100 Line 141,.
- 24. , , , 1911 Census http://www.census.nationalarchives.ie/pages/1911/Meath/Navan\_Urban/Townparks/726902/,.

25., , Navan Register 1903 p 786 line 335, .

- 26.,,,, 1911 Census http://www.census.nationalarchives.ie/pages/1911/Meath/Navan\_Urban/Townparks/726902/,.
- 27., (N.p.: n.p., n.d.), Ancestry Nursing Registers 1946.
- 28. Ibid.
- 29.,,;,.
- 30. Ibid.
- 31., Mount Jerome Cemetery Register 1519.
- 32. , , , .
- 33. (), "St George Parish Church Registers 1900 No 147," .
- 34. , , Dublin Registry Office 1875 Line 264, .

Father William Walsh Stoker Mother Mary McFarland

Sponsor 1 JOHN MURPHY Sponsor 2 MARGARET LEERY She was born about 1877.<sup>35</sup> She appeared in the census in Apr 1901 at 30 Dargle Road, Drumcondra in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>36</sup> Relationship to head Wife Marital status Married Marital status as transcribed Married Female Sex 24 Age Birth year 1877 Alice appeared in the census in Apr 1911 at Carlingford Terrace, Drumcondra in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>37</sup> Relationship to head Wife Age 35 Birth year 1876 Birth place City of Dublin Occupation Marriage year 1901 Years married 10 Townland/Street Carlingford Terrace, Drumcondra She died on 22 Oct 1922 at the age of 45 at Adelaide Hospital in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>38</sup> Formerly of 30 Dargle Road, age 40 years, the widow of a house agent. Cause of death Pneumonia (5 Davs), Heart Failure certified., informant J Gorman, inmate, Adelaide Hospital She died Pneumonia on 22 Oct 1922 at

the age of 45 at Adelaide Hospital in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>39</sup> Widow of a House Agent, age 40, living at 30 Dargle Road, Drumcondra

Fredrick Ludgate and Alice Walshe had the following children:

- Ludgate was born on 19 Mar 1901 in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>40</sup> He died on 1 Apr 1901 at the age of 0 at 24 Dargle Road in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>41</sup> Bachelor 13 days, travelers son. Cause of death cardiac failure, Certified.
- ii. Violet Ethel Ludgate, born 7 Apr 1903, Tullamore, Offaly, Ireland.
  - iii. Frederick Ludgate died in 1906 at the age of 0 in Tullamore, Offaly, Ireland.<sup>42</sup> He was born on 4 Mar 1906 in Tullamore, Offaly, Ireland.<sup>43</sup>

35., Death Certificate.

3

- 37.,,, Http://www.census.nationalarchives.ie/pages/1911/Dublin/Glasnevin/Carlingford Terrace, Drumcondra/16740,,
- 38. , , , .

41.,,,.

42., , Irish Genealogy 4821346, .

<sup>36.,,,</sup> Http://www.census.nationalarchives.ie/pages/1901/Dublin/Glasnevin/Dargle Road/1273899/,,.

<sup>39.,</sup> Dublin Registrar 1922 Line 302, .

<sup>40.,</sup> Death Registration Entry.

<sup>43., ,</sup> Irish Genealogy 297316, .

## Fourth Generation

4

8. **William Hopkins** was christened on 22 Feb 1835 at Booterstown in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>44</sup> He appeared in the census in Apr 1901 at 157 Church Street Arran Quay in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>45</sup> Hopkins Mary 25 Female Daughter Roman Catholic City Dublin House Keeper Read Not Married

Madden Mary 23 Female Domestic Servant Roman Catholic City Dublin Domestic Servant Not Married Hopkins William 64 Male Head of Family Roman Catholic Butter Town, Co Dublin General Labourer Read Widower He died Chronic Bronchitis, Cardiac Failure on 25 Jan 1908 at Lower Mercer Street in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>46</sup> Widower age 67, Corporation Labourer. Informant Thomas Fuller, present at death.

9. Eliza Coleman was born about 1840. She died Cancer of the Stomach on 3 Oct 1880 at the age of 40 at 53 St Mary's Lane in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>47</sup> Age 40 a labourer's wife Informant William Hopkins

William Hopkins and Eliza Coleman had the following children:

- i. **Francis Hopkins** was born on 31 Oct 1859 at 1 Willis lane in Dublin, Ireland. He was christened on 7 Nov 1859 at St Paul's Arran Quay in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>48</sup>
- ii. **Bridget Hopkins** was christened in Jan 1862 at St Paul's Arran Quay in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>49</sup> She was born on 14 Jan 1862 at 133 Church St in Dublin, Ireland.
- iii. **Ellen Hopkins** was born on 25 Jan 1864 at 133 Church St in Dublin, Ireland. She was christened on 1 Feb 1864 at St Paul's Arran Quay in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>50</sup>
- iv. William Hopkins, born 29 Apr 1866, Dublin, Ireland; died 15 Aug 1909, Cork, Cork, Ireland.
  - v. Elizabeth Hopkins was born on 16 Apr 1873 at 18 Greek St in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>51</sup> She was christened on 18 Apr 1873 at St. Michan's, Dublin City in Dublin, Ireland.
  - vi. Mary Ann Hopkins was born on 2 Jan 1876 at 30 Marys Lane in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>52</sup> She was christened on 10 Jan 1876 at St. Michan's, Dublin City in Dublin, Ireland.

10. **Timothy Coffey** was born (date unknown). Catherine Connors and Timothy Coffey were married on 15 Aug 1857 at St Michaels Church in Clerihan, County Tipperary, Ireland.<sup>53</sup> Dispensation concissa 3 deg x 3 deg consanguinuity

11. Catherine Connors was born (date unknown).

Timothy Coffey and Catherine Connors had the following children:

- i. Bridget Coffey was born in 1862 at SS Peter and Paul in Clonmel, Tipperary, Ireland.<sup>54</sup>
- ii. James Coffey was born in 1865 at SS Peter and Paul in Clonmel, Tipperary, Ireland.<sup>55</sup>
- iii. Patrick Coffey was born in 1869 at SS Peter and Paul in Clonmel, Tipperary, Ireland.<sup>56</sup>
- iv. Mary Coffey was born in 1871 at SS Peter and Paul in Clonmel, Tipperary, Ireland.<sup>57</sup> She was

47., North Dublin Register 1880 No 439, .

- 49. (), "NLI http://registers.nli.ie//registers/vtls000633670#page/1/mode/1up,".
- 50. Ibid.

- 52. Ibid.
- 53. (), .
- 54. (), "NBI Parish Registers Clonmel," .
- 55. Ibid.

57. Ibid.

<sup>44. (), &</sup>quot;Parish Register Booterstown 1835," .

<sup>45. , , , ,</sup> Http://www.census.nationalarchives.ie/pages/1901/Dublin/Arran\_Quay/Church\_Street/1337110/,.

<sup>46.,</sup> Dublin Registrar 1908 Line 21, .

<sup>48. (), &</sup>quot;NLI http://registers.nli.ie//registers/vtls000633669#page/1/mode/1up,".

<sup>51. (), &</sup>quot;Http://registers.nli.ie//registers/vtls000633598#page/1/mode/1up,".

<sup>56. (), &</sup>quot;NLI Parish Registers Clonmel," .

buried on 19 Jan 1937 at SS Peter and Paul in Clonmel, Tipperary, Ireland.<sup>58</sup> Of Wolsey Street Dublin. Mass at SS peter and paul burial in the family burial ground in Powerstown, Clonmel

- v. **Catherine Coffey**, born 19 Dec 1874, Clonmel, Tipperary, Ireland; died 8 Jun 1906, Navan, Meath, Ireland.
  - vi. Timothy Coffey was born on 3 Aug 1876 at SS Peter and Paul in Clonmel, Tipperary, Ireland.<sup>59</sup>
  - vii. Anna Coffey was born in 1879 at SS Peter and Paul in Clonmel, Tipperary, Ireland.<sup>60</sup>

12. **Michael Edward Ludgate** was christened on 8 Feb 1840 in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.<sup>61</sup> Place described as Kilshannig by Mallow. Parents Robert and Susanna Ludgate He served in the military North Cork Militia on 15 Sep 1857–9 Jun 1857 in Cork, Ireland.<sup>62</sup> 15 Sept 1857 Recruit born Mallow

1 November 1857 Promoted Corporal with David and Robert Ludgate

1 April 1858 Regiment moves to Hyde, England

8 June 1858 Volunteers for 21st Regiment of Foot

He served in the military 21st Regiment of Foot on 9 Jun 1858–1 Oct 1861.<sup>63</sup> WO 12/3851 Hythe 21st Foot 14-Jun 1858 Voluntary enlisted from Militia

WO 12/3851 Shincliffe 21st Foot 30-Jun 1858 Muster as Corporal

WO 12/3851 Hythe 21st Foot 30-Jun 1858 Voucher no 14 : 5 Volunteers from North Cork Volunteers

WO 12/3851 Hythe 21st Foot 30-Sep 1858 Muster as Corporal

WO 12/3854 Chatham 21st Foot 27-Apr 1861 Muster Sergeant

WO 12/3853 Aldershot 21st Foot 30-Jun 1861 Muster as Sergeant

WO 12/3854 Hythe 21st Foot 30-Sep 1861 No longer with Regiment

WO 12/3854 Hythe 21st Foot 01-Oct 1861 Sent to Winchester School of Musketry

WO 12/3854 Hythe 21st Foot 01-Oct 1861 Discharged 21st Foot

WO 12/3854 Hythe 21st Foot 01-Oct 1861 Voucher No3 Authority for Discharge of Sgt M Ludgate

Michael appeared in the census in Apr 1861 at Shorncliff Camp in Cheriton, Kent, England.<sup>64</sup> Relationship Quartered In Camp At Shorncliff

Marital status Single

Gender Male

5

Age 22

Birth year 1839

Occupation Serjeant 2/21 Regiment

Birth place (other) Ireland

Parish Cheriton

County Kent

Country England

Parliamentary borough Hythe

Registration district Elham

He served in the military 60th Regiment of Foot Attached to School of Musketry on 1 Oct 1861–19 Dec 1876.<sup>65</sup> WO 12/7031 Chatham 60th Foot 01-Apr 30-Jun 1869 Married establishment since 7-11-1869. Wife Mary 3 Children 10, 4-2,0-2

WO 12/7027 Bellary, India 60th Foot 1871 1871 Index "Sergeant Instructor in Musketry"

WO12 /7028 Isthmus (Aden) 60th Foot 30-Apr 30-Jun 1872 Muster Sargeant Instructor of Musketry

WO12 /7028 Aldershot 60th Foot 24-Dec 31-Mar 1873 Muster Sargeant Instructor of Musketry

WO12 /7029 Shorncliffe Camp 60th Foot 09-Apr 30-Jun 1873 Muster Sargeant Instructor of Musketry

WO 12/7031 Chatham 60th Foot 01-Apr 30-Jun 1875 Muster Sergeant Instructor of Musketry, on attatchment.

WO 12/7031 Chatham 60th Foot 01-Jul 30-Sep 1875 Muster Sergeant Instructor of Musketry, on attatchment.

WO 12/7032 Winchester 60th Foot 01-Apr 23-May 1876 Appointed Master Sergeant Instructor in Musketry 24/5-30/6

WO 12/7032 Winchester 60th Foot 01-Apr 30-Jun 1876 Married establishment since 7-11-1869. Wife Mary 3 Children 10-9, 4-11,0-11

58. Irish Press January 1937 Page 6, "," ; digital image, Ancestry.com (: accessed ).

59. (), .

60. (), "NLI Parish Registers Clonmel," .

61., Familysearch Film FHL 874437 Item 7.

62., National Archives UK WO13 /2723.

63. , National Archives UK WO 12/ 3851 /3853 /3854.

64. Census, ; , England Census 1861 RG09/163/2.

65. , National Archives WO 12 /7028-7033.

WO 12/7032 Gravesend 60th Foot 01-Jul 30-Sep 1876 Quarter Master Sergeant. Payment permitted in the 76th Attached to the 29th Foot. WO 12/7032 Gravesend 60th Foot 01-Jul 30-Sep 1876 Married establishment since 7-11-1869. Wife Mary 3 Children 11. 5-2.1-3 WO 12/7033 Winchester 60th Foot 24-Oct 19-Dec 1876 Married establishment since 7-11-1869. Wife Mary 3 Children 11-2, 5-8,1-5 WO 12/7032 Winchester 60th Foot 19-Dec 1876 Discharge Modified pension. Wife and 3 children 11,5,1 Tickets Winchester - Bristol, Bristol Cork He served in the military Pension Payment in 1882–1883 in Skibbereen, Cork, Ireland.<sup>66</sup> On 24 Apr 1888 Michael was a Clerk.<sup>67</sup> In 1891–1897 he was a Ludgate, Michael Edward, son and daughter, teacher of shorthand at 28 Foster Terrace in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>68</sup> Fredrick and Augusta, teachers of shorthand He Non payment of debt on 8 Sep 1899–19 Oct 1899 at Kilmainham Prison in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>69</sup> Prison Number: 1076 Names: Michael Ed Ludgate (Debtors) (Army Pensioner) Description: Age: 60 Height Ft & Inch: 5' 11<sup>3</sup>/<sub>4</sub>" Hair/Eyes: Grey/Blue Complexion: Fresh Marks on Person: Bald and Moles on Chest and right side of stomach sore with left part of back. Left eve impaired Lost his upper teeth except three. Weight on Admission/Discharge: 179/ Where Born: Mallow, Co Cork Last Residence: Balbriggan Trade or Occupation: Nil Religion: C.I. Degree of Education: R+W When committed: Sept. 8 Offence: Non-payment of Debt By whom committed: TheHon Mr Justice Kenny, High Court of Justice, Ireland 16.8.99 Sentence: 6 Weeks or £5:2:0 Fine, Bail or Hard Labour: impt (Imprisonment) Expiration of Sentence: 22 Sept 1899 On 27 Aug 1900 Michael was a Traveller in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>70</sup> From Marriage certificate Frederic Ludgate He appeared in the census in Apr 1901 at 14 Quay Street in Balbriggan, Dublin, Ireland.<sup>71</sup> Episcopalian Church of Ireland age 61 Pensioner from 60th Rifles, born Co Cork He appeared in the census in Apr 1911 at 6 John Street in Omagh, Northern Ireland.<sup>72</sup> Surname Forename Age Sex Relation to head Religion Milligan William John 42 Male Head of Family Methodist Milligan Lizzie 45 Female Wife Methodist Milligan Emma Janietta 16 Female Daughter Methodist Milligan Louisa Madaline 15 Female Daughter Methodist Milligan Fredrick James 13 Male Son Methodist Ludgate Edward 65 Male Boarder Episcopalian Church of Ireland Henry John 27 Male Boarder R Catholic Lindsay Maggie 22 Female Servant Episcopalian Church of Ireland Michael retired in 1919 in Belfast, Antrim, Northern Ireland.<sup>73</sup> Name Michael Edward Surname LUDGATE Father Robert LUDGATE Mother Susan WILLIS Townland Kilshannig Upr. or Lr. Parish Rathcormack **Barony Barrymore** 66., National Archives UK WO22. 67.,,.

71. Census, , .

<sup>68.,</sup> Thom's Directory, 1891 Dublin Street Directory 1891-1897.

<sup>69.,</sup> FMP DUBLIN-KILMAINHAM PRISON GENERAL REGISTER 1898-1903 Bk 1/10/21 Item 2.

<sup>70. ,</sup> Marrige Certificate of Fredrick Ludgate and Alice Walsh 3q 1900.

<sup>72.</sup> Ibid.

<sup>73. ,</sup> Pension Applications Film ID 0993092 Ireland Gen ID 4705.

County Cork Age of Applicant 79 1841 Census 1851 Census N/T Observation Robert LUDGATE farmer. Try Kilshanny, Brigown, Condond and Clangibbon, Cork - N/T

Ireland Genealogy Source Film ID 0993092 Ireland Gen ID 4705

He died Cause of Death Bronchitis on 26 Jan 1923 at Union Infirmary in Belfast, Antrim, Northern Ireland.<sup>74</sup> Age 82 Army Pensioner Single Episcopalian He was buried on 30 Jan 1923 at Belfast City Cemetery in Belfast, Antrim, Northern Ireland.<sup>75</sup> Burial Managed by Mr Morton of the Belfast Union Mary Ann McMahon and Michael Edward Ludgate were married on 15 Aug 1863 in Winchester, Hampshire, England.<sup>76</sup> Michael Ludgate Age 23 Musketry Instructor

Father's name(s) Robert Ludgate Farmer Spouse Mary McMahon age 22 School Mistress Father's name(s) Thomas McMahon Soldier

13. **Mary Ann McMahon** was born on 19 Nov 1840 in Iden, Sussex, England, United Kingdom.<sup>77</sup> Father Private in the Royal Sappers and Miners She was christened on 20 Dec 1840 at All Saints in Iden, Sussex, England.<sup>78</sup> She appeared in the census in Apr 1841 at East Street in Plumstead, Kent, England.<sup>79</sup> Thomas McMahan Male 35 1806 Ireland Francis McMahan Female 30 1811 Ireland Augusta McMahan Female 7 1834 Kent, England Thomas McMahan Female 5 1836 Kent, England Auther McMahan Male 3 1838 Kent, England

Mary Ann McMahan Female 0 1841

Mary appeared in the household of Frances "Fanny" Reed in the census in 1851 at Royal Hospital Chelsea in Chelsea, Middlesex, England.<sup>80</sup> She appeared in the census in 1851 at Royal Hospital Chelsea in Chelsea, Middlesex, England.<sup>81</sup> Age 10 Scholar b Rye, Sussex. Living with Mother She appeared in the census in Apr 1861 at Royal Hospital Chelsea in Chelsea, Middlesex, England.<sup>82</sup> Relationship Nurses Daughter Marital status Unmarried Gender Female Age 20 Birth year 1841 Occupation Dressmaker Birth town Rye Birth county Sussex Living at this address<sup>83</sup> Living at this address<sup>84</sup> Mary died on 22 Aug 1936 at the age of 95 at 2 Belvidere Ave in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>85</sup> Died St.Kevin's Hospital, Dublin. Cause of Death Senile Decay Cardiac Arrest. Informant Hospital

Michael Edward Ludgate and Mary Ann McMahon had the following children:

74., Belfast City Cemetery Application for Internmant 58375.

84. Census, , .

<sup>75.</sup> Ibid.

<sup>76.,,.</sup> 

<sup>77.</sup> Ibid.

<sup>78.,</sup> Familysearch FHL Film 1067258.

<sup>79.</sup> Census, , .

<sup>80.</sup> Ibid.

<sup>81.</sup> Ibid.

<sup>82.</sup> Ibid.

<sup>83.</sup> Census, , Census Ireland 1901 Household Return.

<sup>85. , , , .</sup> 

- i.**Arthur Edward Ludgate** was born on 14 Jul 1864 at Barracks in Winchester, Hampshire, England.<sup>86</sup> He died Pneumonia on 10 Dec 1864 at the age of 0 at Barracks in Winchester, Hampshire, England.<sup>87</sup>
- ii. Thomas Edward Ludgate<sup>88</sup> was born on 23 Sep 1865 at Barracks in Winchester, Hampshire, England.<sup>89</sup> He died in Mar Q 1951 at the age of 85 in Lewes, Sussex, England.<sup>90</sup>
- iii. Walter Samuel Ludgate was born on 13 Nov 1867 at Barracks in Winchester, Hampshire, England.<sup>91</sup> He died Hydrocephalis on 21 Nov 1868 at the age of 1 at Barracks in Winchester, Hampshire, England.<sup>92</sup>
- iv. Albert William Ludgate was born on 22 Dec 1868 at Barracks in Winchester, Hampshire, England.<sup>93</sup> He died on 24 Jun 1870 at the age of 1 at Bellary in Madras, India.<sup>94</sup> Hydrocephalus. Buried 25th June 1871
- v. Augusta Ludgate was born on 3 Mar 1871 at Bellary in Madras, India.<sup>95</sup> She was christened on 4 May 1871 at Bellary in Madras, India.<sup>96</sup> She appeared in the census in 1901 at 1 Blackburne Place in Liverpool, Lancashire, England.<sup>97</sup> Age 30 "In Charge Visitor" Marie Futty. A deaconess (missionary) born India. Augusta appeared in the census in Sep 1939 at London County Council Mental Hospital in Abbots Langley, Hertfordshire, England.<sup>98</sup> b 1874 Female Incapacitated Single

She died on 30 Dec 1954 at the age of 83 at Leavesden Hospital, Abbots Langley in Watford, Hertfordshire, England.<sup>99</sup> Age on certificate 80, formerly a typist

- a) Broncho Pneumonia
- b) Myocardial generation

c) Cystitis

- 6 vi. Fredrick Ludgate, born 17 Jun 1875, Gravesend, Kent, England,; died 2 Dec 1921, Dublin, Ireland.
  - vii. Alfred Ludgate was born on 1 Apr 1881 at Townsend Street in Skibbereen, Cork, Ireland.<sup>100</sup> Informant Michael Ludgate Living at this address<sup>101</sup> Living at this address<sup>102</sup> He lived Electoral Roll at 30 Dargle Road in Glasnevin, Dublin, Ireland in 1915. House and small garden. Rated occupier £13. He died on 10 Sep 1953 at the age of 72 at Royal Victoria Eye and Ear Hospital in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>103</sup> of 10 Emmet Street, N.C.R. single, age 72 a clerk. Cause of death Larynx (1 year) Heart failure 1 day, certified.
  - viii. Percy Edwin Ludgate was born on 2 Aug 1883 at Townsend Street in Skibbereen, Cork, Ireland.<sup>104</sup>
     Father Michael Ludgate, mother Mary Ludgate formerly McMahon. Fathers profession Pensioner.
     Registered 20th September, informant Mother He was educated on 15 Sep 1890 at St George's
     Infants in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>105</sup> Age 7. Living at 28 Foster Terrace. Father a Shorthand Teacher.
     Member of the Established Church. He was educated on 31 Mar 1891–31 Mar 1892 at St George's
     Infants in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>106</sup> Established Church, father a teacher. Living at 28 Foster Terrace,
     Dublin. Transferred from Taft? Hall. On 4 Nov 1898 Percy was a Civil Service Temporary Boy
- 86. Ibid.
- 87. Ibid.
- 88. Ibid.
- 89. Ibid.
- 90. Ibid.
- 91. Ibid.
- 92. Ibid. 93. Ibid.
- 93. Ibid. 94. Ibid.
- 94. Ibid. 95. Ibid.
- 95. Ibid. 96. Ibid.
- 97. Census, , .
- 98., FMP 1939 Register RG101/1674G/006/15.
- 99. , , ,
- 100. Ibid.

- 102. Census, , .
- 103.,,,.
- 104., Skibbereen Registration District Page 67 No 335, .
- 105., "Ireland National School Registers," Roll Number 11624, ; , .
- 106., "Ireland National School Registers," Ireland National School Registers No 11624.

<sup>101.</sup> Census, , Census Ireland 1901 Household Return.

opyist (New Class) in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>107</sup> He appeared in the census on 31 Mar 1901 at 30 Dargle Road in Glasnevin, Dublin, Ireland.<sup>108</sup> Age 17 Church of Ireland born County Cork occupation Civil Servant National Education Office (Boy Copyist) Read and write Not Married Also present mother Mary (age 60) and brother Alfred (age 19)

On 13 Mar 1903 he was a Civil Service Open Competitive Examination for situations as Assistant Clerks (Abstractors) in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>109</sup> He was the <u>top Irish candidate</u> being placed nineteenth in the Order of Merit. On 18 Oct 1904 Percy was a Civil Service Open Competitive Examinations for Clerkships in the Second Division of the Civil Service in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>110</sup> Percy competed successfully for this more senior graded clerkship but failed the medical examination. Consequently his certificate was not issued On 20 Feb 1905 he was a "Case of Mr. Percy Ludgate – Irish Civil Service" was raised during Questions in the House in London, England.<sup>111</sup> Mr. T. HARRINGTON (Dublin Harbour)

I beg to ask the Secretary to the Treasury whether he is aware that Mr. Percy E. Ludgate, of Drumcondra, passed the Civil Service examination for assistant clerkship, abstractor class, in October, 1903, and was medically examined by the physician selected by the Civil Service Commissioners and declared fit for the service; that, without having received an appointment as assistant clerk, he competed successfully for a second division clerkship, but failed to satisfy the examining physician as to his fitness; that, in consequence of the latter medical examination, Mr. Ludgate's certificate of qualification given in the former case has been cancelled, thus penalising him for one appointment by reason of his success in securing another; and, if so, whether he will take steps to have him medically examined with the view to his securing one or other of the above appointments, and will he say whether there is any difference in the medical standard of qualification required for assistant clerkship or second-division clerkship.

THE FINANCIAL SECRETARY OF THE TREASURY (Mr. VICTOR CAVENDISH,) Derbyshire, W.

The facts are substantially as stated in the hon. Member's Question, except that Mr. Ludgate's certificate as assistant clerk was never granted, and therefore was not cancelled; and that the date of the examination referred to was February, 1903, and not October, 1903. As nearly a year had elapsed since Mr. Ludgate's medical examination for an assistant clerkship, it was necessary to reexamine him before issuing him a certificate for a second-division clerkship. The result of the medical examination proving unsatisfactory the Civil Service Commissioners were unable to grant certificate for either position. The medical requirements are practically the same in both cases. On 28 Apr 1909 he was a "On a Proposed Analytical Machine at Royal Dublin Society in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>112</sup> I propose to give in this paper a short account of the results of about six years' work, undertaken by me with the object of designing machinery capable of performing calculations. however intricate or laborious, without the immediate guidance of the human intellect. Percy appeared in the census on 2 Apr 1911 at 30 Dargle Road in Glasnevin, Dublin, Ireland.<sup>113</sup> Age 27 Church of Ireland born Co Cork Commercial Clerk (Corn Merchant) Living with mother Mary (age 70) and brother Alfred (age 29) In 1912 he was an Automatic Calculating Machines. By P. E. LUDGATE. at Fifth International Congress of Mathematicians in Cambridge, Cambridgeshire, England.<sup>114</sup> He was educated Accountants Examinations in Jun 1917 in London, England.<sup>115</sup> Results for the June Examination of the Corporation of Accountants Limited. In the final all passed, Percy E. Ludgate, William Codd and

107. Newspapers, , London Gazette. 4th November 1898 Pages 6454 & 6455.

107. Newspapers, , London Gazette. 4th November 1898 Pages 6454 & 6455.

108. Census, , Census Ireland 1901 Household Return.

109. *Newspapers*, , London Gazette 17th March 1903 page 1779 & Weekly Irish Times 21st March 1903 (London Correspondence).

110. Newspapers, , London Gazette 23rd August 1904 pages 5419 and 5420.

111., Hansard 20th February 1905 Vol 141 cc619-20.

112., Scientific Proceedings Royal Dublin Society 12,9 (1909) pp 77-91.

113. Census, , .

114., NapierTercentenary Handbook1914-CalculatingMachines-Whipple and Ludgate.

115. *Newspapers*, Sept 10, 1917 Birmingham Daily Gazette, Birmingham Evening Despatch. Sept 11, 1917 Yorkshire Post and Leeds Intelligencer, British Library Newspaper Collection.

Thomas sanderson, Dublin taking Honours Percy Grant in Perpetuity of Burial in Mount Jerome Cemetery on 6 Dec 1921 at Mount Jerome Cemetery in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>116</sup> Plot of Ground "A" measuring 6' 6" x 2' 6" sub division 412 granted to Percy E Ludgate for £6-0-0. 16113 is the registered number of the grave distinguished by A29-410 Buried Alfred Ernest Ludgate Fredrick Ludgate Percy E Ludgate Alice Emily Ludgate Mary Ann Ludgate Full He died on 16 Oct 1922 at the age of 39 at 30 Dargle Road in Glasnevin, Dublin, Ireland.<sup>117</sup> Bachelor age 38, profession Accountant. Cause of death Catarhal Pneumonia 21 Days certified. Informant Violet E. Ludgate, Niece, in attendance, of 1 Tolka Villas, Richmond Road. He had his estate probated on 23 Jan 1923 at 30 Dargle Road in Glasnevin, Dublin, Ireland.<sup>118</sup> Probate granted at Dublin to Alfred E. Ludgate, Accountant, Effects £885 7s 4d. Percy had his estate probated on 12 Feb 1923 at Court of Chancery in London, England.<sup>119</sup> Probate Dublin to Alfred Ernest Ludgate, accountant. Effects £192 in England. Sealed London 12 February (1923)

14. **William Walshe** was born about 1843 in Wexford, Ireland. In 1875 he was a Stoker.<sup>120</sup> In 1894 he was a Wine Merchant at 81 Brunswick Street in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>121</sup> Walshe William, Wine Merchant, 81 and \*2 Brunswick Street, Great Vaults 35 Erne Street Lower William appeared in the census in Apr 1901 at 81 Brunswick Street in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>122</sup> Surname Forename Age Relation Religion Birthplace Occupation

	Marital Stat	us						
	Spellane	Patrick	24	Assistant	Roman Catholic	Tipperary	Assistant	
	NotMarried							
	Healy	Edward	50	Assistant	Roman Catholic	Wicklow	Assistant	
	NotMarried							
	Hangherey	Edwd	26	Assistant	Roman Catholic	Carlow	Assistant	
NotMarried								
	Walsh	William	58	Head	Roman Catholic	Wexford	Spirit Merchant	Widower
	Walsh	Waltr	22	Nephew	Roman Catholic	Wexford	Assistant	Not
	Married							

Lucis Tesera 3 Servant Roman Catholic Dublin DomesticServant Married He died Acute Gasteric Cardia Specific on 18 May 1901 at the age of 58 at 81 Brunswick Street in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>123</sup> Married, age 58, a Publican. Informant Edward Healy. He had his estate probated on 4 Jun 1901 at 81 Brunswick Street in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>124</sup> Granted to Richard Walsh, Merchant. Effects £6873-8s-10d. Re-sworn £107-6s-5d. Mary McFarland and William Walshe were married on 23 Feb 1873 at St Andrew in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>125</sup> First name(s) William

Last name Walsh Address 24Albert Plce

Spouse's first name(s)MarySpouse's last nameMcFarlandSpouse's address2Albert Ct

Father's first name(s) William

- 116., Mount Jerome Cemetery.
- 117., , Registration District Dublin, Finglass and Glasnevin 04388107 No 215, .
- 118., Dublin Callendar Court of Chancery.
- 119., Will Calendars, Court of Chancery, London.
- 120. Certificate, Birth Certificate Daughter Alice.
- 121., Thoms Official Directory of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Ireland, Irish Section.
- 122.,,, Ireland Census Dublin 1901 81/5,,.

123. , , , .

- 124. NAI Probate index 1901 Ref 316, , , .
- 125. (), "National Library of Ireland link http://registers.nli.ie//registers/vtls000633495#page/1/mode/1up,".

Mother's first name(s) Mary Spouse's father's first name(s) John Spouse's mother's first name(s) Alice

7

15. **Mary McFarland** was christened on 7 Apr 1851 at St Andrew in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>126</sup> Sponsors Edward and Catherine Murphy

William Walshe and Mary McFarland had the following children:

- i. Mary Alice Walsh was born in 1874 at 33 Clarence Street in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>127</sup> Sponsor 1 PATRICK MCHUGH
  - Sponsor 2 MARGT MCFARLAND
- ii. Alice Walshe, born abt 1877; died 22 Oct 1922, Dublin, Ireland.
- Eleanor Walshe was born on 8 Apr 1877 at 9 Margaret Place, Bath Avenue in Dublin, Ireland. She was christened on 30 Apr 1877 at St. Mary's, Haddington Road, in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>128</sup>

<sup>126. (), &</sup>quot;Registers Westland Row, Dublin, Ireland," . 127. (),

<sup>127. (), .</sup> 128. Ibid.

### Fifth Generation

8

16. **Francis Hopkins** was born about 1799. He died in 1868 at the age of 69 in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>129</sup> Bridget Shanley and Francis Hopkins were married on 28 Dec 1829 at St Paul's Arran Quay in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>130</sup> Witness John Flanagan and Margaret Flanagan

Registers shows William Shanley for Hopkins - Bridget Shanley marriage.

17. **Bridget Shanley** was christened on 16 Nov 1806 at St Paul's Arran Quay in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>131</sup> Fathers shown as "Mary Anne". Sponsors John Walsh and Julia Kevsey

Francis Hopkins and Bridget Shanley had the following children:

- i. William Hopkins, died 25 Jan 1908, Dublin, Ireland.
  - ii. **Michael Hopkins** was born in 1831 at Booterstown in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>132</sup> He was christened on 15 Aug 1831 at Booterstown in Dublin, Ireland.
  - iii. **Francis Hopkins** was born in 1837 in Dublin, Ireland. He was christened on 15 Oct 1837 at Booterstown in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>133</sup>
  - iv. Catherine Hopkins was born in 1840 at Booterstown in Dublin, Ireland. She was christened on 23 Feb 1840 in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>134</sup>

24. **Robert Ludgate** was christened on 16 Aug 1802 at Scarragh in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.<sup>135</sup> He lived at Scarragh in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland in 1852.<sup>136</sup> Susanna Willis and Robert Ludgate were married in 1837 at Diocese of Cork & Ross in Cork, Ireland.<sup>137</sup>

25. **Susanna Willis** was born about 1814. She died on 15 Aug 1894 at the age of 80 at Incurable Home in Cork, Cork, Ireland.<sup>138</sup> Widow age 80, no occupation, Coronary H??? one year, Exhaustion. Informant H McLaine, occupier Incurable Home The marriage of Robert Ludgate and Susanna Willis is listed in the NAI Index of Marriage Licences for which no supporting documents have survived. Her death certificate shows her birth as abt. 1814. There is no birth of a Willis in Kilshannig around this time. William Willis married Anne Berry in Kilshannig in 1825. There is no other Willis in Kilshannig until 1832 when an Elizabeth Willis daughter of William Willis and Catherine was baptised. William Willis was "received" into the church in 1834 and was described as "late of the 22nd Regiment". William and Catherine had 7 children in Scarragh including a daughter baptised Susan in 1839. The 22nd foot were in Southwest Ireland from 1822 until around 1830, which included patrols to Mallow. There were, however two William Willis in the 22nd at that time, one born Swindon and one born Enniscorthy. The William from Swindon enlisted around 1812 and the William from Enniscorthy in 1825.

William and Catherine had 2 earlier children in Tralee Barracks, William (b. 1829) and Francis (b 1830). Francis seems to have been baptised in both the Church of Ireland and Roman Catholic Church. A second William was born 1829 to William and Anastasia Willis. William and Anastasia Quinnwere married in Abbeyfeale, Co Limerick. There are a number of Willis families in Co Cork including Rathcormack about 3 miles from Kilshannig.

Robert Ludgate and Susanna Willis had the following children:

138. , , , .

<sup>129.,</sup> Registration District Dublin North Vol 12 Page 377 1868, .

<sup>130. (), .</sup> 

<sup>131. (), &</sup>quot;NLI St. Paul's, Dublin city | Microfilm 08834 / 03," .

<sup>132. (), &</sup>quot;National Library of Ireland; Dublin, Ireland; Microfilm Number: Microfilm 09084 / 03," .

<sup>133. (), &</sup>quot;National Library of Ireland; Dublin, Ireland; Microfilm Number: Microfilm 09084 / 04," .

<sup>134.</sup> Ibid.

<sup>135.,</sup> Mallow Heritage Centre/Familysearch.

<sup>136.,</sup> Griffiths Valuation Cork Sheet No 32 Map Ref 4.

<sup>137., (:,),</sup> FMP Ireland Diocesan And Prerogative Marriage Licence Bonds Indexes 1623-1866.

- i.**Thomas Ludgate** was christened on 29 Jul 1838 in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.<sup>139</sup> He was buried on 17 Oc 1838 at Scarragh in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.<sup>140</sup>
- ii. Michael Edward Ludgate, died 26 Jan 1923, Belfast, Antrim, Northern Ireland.
- iii. Mary Alice "Alice" Ludgate was christened on 26 Jan 1842 in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.<sup>141</sup> She died on 28 May 1865 at Cork Lunatic Asylum in Cork, Ireland.<sup>142</sup>
- iv. **Elizabeth Ludgate** was christened on 28 Sep 1843 at Scarragh in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.<sup>143</sup> She was buried on 17 Nov 1856 at Scarragh in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.<sup>144</sup>
- v. **Robert Ludgate**<sup>145</sup> was christened on 13 Oct 1845 in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.<sup>146</sup> He was buried on 25 Nov 1856 at Scarragh in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.<sup>147</sup>
- vi. **Richard Ludgate** was christened on 19 May 1847 in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.<sup>148</sup> He died Cerebral Disease on 18 Jun 1880 at Cork District Lunatic Asylum in Cork, Cork, Ireland.<sup>149</sup> Batchelor
- vii. David Ludgate<sup>150</sup> was christened on 6 Aug 1849 in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.
- viii. William Joseph Ludgate was christened on 7 Jul 1853 in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.<sup>151</sup> In 1887–1932 he was a Journalist in Cork, Cork, Ireland.<sup>152</sup> He died on 25 Nov 1936 at Victoria Hospital in Cork, Cork, Ireland.<sup>153</sup> Widower age 84, journalist, Senile Decay, myocardial congestion. Informant Gertrude Taylor, Occupier Victoria Hospital

26. **Thomas McMahon** was born about 1803 in Kilmore, Armagh, Ireland. He served in the military Attested to the Royal Artillery on 26 May 1825 in Armagh, Armagh, <sup>154</sup> He served in the military Royal Sappers & Miners in 1841 in Woolwich, Kent, England.<sup>155</sup> WO11 /92 Hythe 7th Co Engineers and Miners 01-Jan 31-Mar 1841 Muster Thomas McMahon Miner

WO11 /92 Hythe 7th Co Engineers and Miners 01-Apr 30-Apr 1841 Muster Thomas McMahon Miner

WO11 /92 Hythe 7th Co Engineers and Miners 01-May 31-May 1841 Muster Thomas McMahon Miner

WO11 /92 Hythe 7th Co Engineers and Miners 01-May 31-May 1841 Muster Thomas McMahon Miner

WO11 /92 Woolwich 7th Co Engineers and Miners 01-Jun 30-Jun 1841 Muster Thomas McMahon Miner

WO11 /92 Woolwich 7th Co Engineers and Miners 01-Jun 30-Jun 1841 Thomas McMahom transfer to RHA

WO11 /92 Woolwich 7th Co Engineers and Miners 01-Jul 01-Jul 1841 Thomas McMahom transfer to Regiment of Artillery

WO11/92 Woolwich 7th Co Engineers and Miners 01-Jul 01-Jul 1841 Thomas McMahom transfer to Regiment of Artillery

Thomas appeared in the census in 1841 at East Street in Plumstead, Kent, England.<sup>156</sup> Occupation Soldier Age 35

Birth year 1806

He served in the military Admitted to the Pension List on 10 Oct 1843 in Woolwich, Kent, England.<sup>157</sup> Age 40 Total Service 18 years 6 months

Rate of Pension 9d

Cause of Discharge Chronic cough & palpitations of the heart

139., Familysearch Film FHL 874437 Item 7.

- 140., Mallow Church of Ireland Registers.
- 141., Familysearch Film FHL 874437 Item 7.
- 142., Cork Registration District 1865 vol 2/10/82.
- 143., Mallow Heritage Centre Index/Familysearch.
- 144., Mallow Church of Ireland Parish.
- 145., Familysearch Film FHL 874437 Item 7.
- 146. Ibid.
- 147., Mallow Church of Ireland Parish Registers.
- 148., Familysearch Film FHL 874437 Item 7.
- 149., , Cork Registry 1888 page 94 Line 172, .
- 150., Familysearch Film FHL 874437 Item 7.
- 151. Ibid.
- 152.,,.
- 153. Ibid.
- 154., National Archives UK WO 69/8.
- 155., , National Archives WO11/92.
- 156. Census, , .
- 157., FMP National Archives WO23/15.

12

#### Place of Birth Kilmore, County Armagh

Place of Residence London He served in the military Discharge on 10 Oct 1843 in Woolwich, Kent, England.<sup>158</sup> Born in the Parish of Killmore in the county of Armagh. Attested age 22, trade a weaver Thomas died before 1849 at the age of 46. Probably died in the Royal Hospital, Chelsea Thomas McMahon's year and place of birth is derived from his Military Records. Church of Ireland records for Killmore start 1789 but no McMahon. Earliest records for other denominations start 1815. Thomas McMahon is a common name throughout Ireland. Frances "Fanny" Reed and Thomas McMahon were married on 4 Nov 1834 at Saint Luke's in Charlton, Greenwich, Kent, England.<sup>159</sup>

27. Frances "Fanny" Reed was born about 1811 in Ireland. Possibly Kinsale or Ballincollig where he father may have been stationed, Living at this address<sup>160</sup> She appeared in the census in 1851 at Royal Hospital Chelsea in Chelsea, Middlesex, England.<sup>161</sup> Marital status Married Gender Female Age 40 Birth year 1811 Occupation Nurse Birth place Ireland She appeared in the census in 1861 at Royal Hospital Chelsea in Chelsea, Middlesex, England.<sup>162</sup> Nurse age 50 Fanny appeared in the census in 1871 at Bowater Crescent in Woolwich, Kent, England.<sup>163</sup> Annuitant Age 60 born Ireland living with: Frances M Clarke Daughter - Female 17 1854 She appeared in the census in 1881 at Upper Market Street in Woolwich, Kent, England.<sup>164</sup> Living with William Scott and Wife a Pensioner Relationship Lodger Head Marital status Widow Gender Female Age 71 Birth year 1810 **Occupation Pensioner** Birth town -Birth county -Birth place Ireland Living with daughter, Augusta, single a domestic servany

Thomas McMahon and Frances Reed had the following children:

Augusta McMahon was born on 13 May 1834 in Woolwich, Kent, England.<sup>165</sup> She was christened on 7 Sep 1836 at Saint Mary Magdalene in Woolwich, Kent, England.<sup>166</sup> She appeared in the census in 1841 at East Street in Plumstead, Kent, England.<sup>167</sup> Augusta appeared in the census in 1851 at Belgrave Road, Saint Georges Hanover Square, in London, England.<sup>168</sup> First name(s) Augusta M Last name Mabone Relationship Servant Marital status Unmarried Gender Female Age 16 Birth year 1835 Occupation House Servant

- 162. Ibid.
- 163. Ibid.
- 164. Ibid.
- 165., Included on Baptism Record.
- 166., Familysearch Indexing Project C05594-2.
- 167. Census, , .
- 168. Ibid.

<sup>158.,</sup> National Archives UK WO 69/8.

<sup>159.,</sup> FMP Thames & Medway Marriages.

<sup>160.</sup> Census, , .

<sup>161.</sup> Ibid.

ii. **Thomas McMahon** was born on 7 Apr 1836 in Woolwich, Kent, England.<sup>169</sup> He was christened on 7 Sep 1836 at Saint Mary Magdalene in Woolwich, Kent, England.<sup>170</sup> He appeared in the census in 1841 at East Street in Plumstead, Kent, England.<sup>171</sup>

- iii. Arthur McMahon was born on 28 May 1838 in Woolwich, Kent, England.<sup>172</sup> He was christened on 24 Jun 1838 at Saint Mary Magdalene in Woolwich, Kent, England.<sup>173</sup> He appeared in the census in 1841 at East Street in Plumstead, Kent, England.<sup>174</sup>
- iv. Mary Ann McMahon, born 19 Nov 1840, Iden, Sussex, England, United Kingdom; died 22 Aug 1936, Dublin, Ireland.
  - v. **Robert McMahon** was born on 18 Aug 1843 in Woolwich, Kent, England.<sup>175</sup> He was christened on 17 Sep 1843 at Saint Mary Magdalene in Woolwich, Kent, England.<sup>176</sup>
- 28. William Walshe was born (date unknown).
- 29. Mary was born (date unknown).

13

William Walshe and Mary had the following child:

- 14 i. William Walshe, born abt 1843, Wexford, Ireland; died 18 May 1901, Dublin, Ireland.
- 30. John McFarland was born (date unknown).
- 31. Alice Murphy was born (date unknown).

John McFarland and Alice Murphy had the following children:

- i. Alice McFarland was christened in 1845 at St Andrew in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>177</sup> Sponsors John Murphy and Margaret Murphy
- 15 ii. Mary McFarland.
  - iii. John McFarland<sup>178</sup> was christened on 24 Oct 1858 at St. Mary's, Haddington Road, in Dublin, Ireland.

- 169., Entry in Parish Register.
- 170., Familysearch Indexing Project C05594-2.
- 171. Census, , .
- 172., Entered into Register.
- 173., Familysearch Indexing Project C05594-2.
- 174. Census, , .
- 175., Entered in Baptism register.
- 176., Family Serach.
- 177.(), .
- 178. (), "NLI Parish Register Microfilm," .

<sup>169.,</sup> Entry in Parish Register.

#### Sixth Generation

34. Nicholas Shanley was born (date unknown). Bridget Farrell and Nicholas Shanley were married on 26 Aug 1792 at St Paul's Arran Quay in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>179</sup> Witness Edward Aylward and Mary ?

35. Bridget Farrell was born (date unknown).

Nicholas Shanley and Bridget Farrell had the following children:

- i. Edward Shanley was christened on 3 Jan 1796 at St Michan's in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>180</sup>
- ii. Anna Shanley was christened on 6 Jul 1800 at St Michan's in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>181</sup>
- iii. Catherine Shanley was christened in Apr 1803 at St Paul's Arran Ouay in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>182</sup>
- iv. William Shanley was christened on 9 Sep 1804 at St Paul's Arran Quay in Dublin, Ireland.<sup>183</sup>
- 17 v. Bridget Shanley.

48. John Ludgate was christened on 29 Feb 1752 at Scarragh in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.<sup>184</sup> He was buried on 6 Jan 1837 at Scarragh in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.<sup>185</sup> Elizabeth Farmar and John Ludgate were married in 1778 in Cork, Ireland.<sup>186</sup>

49. Elizabeth Farmar was christened on 23 Apr 1758 at Scarragh in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.<sup>187</sup>

John Ludgate and Elizabeth Farmar had the following children:

- i. Mary Ludgate was christened on 25 Jul 1779 at Scarragh in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.<sup>188</sup>
- ii. Katherine Ludgate was christened on 25 Nov 1781 at Scarragh in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.189
- iii. Matthew Ludgate was christened on 10 Jun 1784 in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.<sup>190</sup>
- iv. Michael Ludgate was christened on 12 Jul 1786 at Scarragh in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.191
- v. Elizabeth Ludgate was christened on 17 Oct 1790 at Scarragh in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.192
- vi. John Ludgate was christened on 24 Feb 1793 at Scarragh in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland. He was buried on 6 Sep 1794 in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.<sup>193</sup>
- vii. Jane Ludgate was christened on 22 Mar 1795 at Scarragh in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.194

- 185., RootsIreland/Mallow Heritage Centre.
- 186., FMP Ireland Diocesan And Prerogative Marriage Licence Bonds Indexes 1623-1866.
- 187., Mallow Heritage Centre/Mallow CofI Parish.
- 188., MallowHeritage Centre/Family Search.
- 189., Mallow Heritage Centre/Familysearch.

191. Ibid.

- 193. Ibid.
- 194. Ibid.

<sup>179. (), &</sup>quot;National Library of Ireland; Dublin, Ireland; Microfilm Number; Microfilm 08834 / 02,".

<sup>180. (), &</sup>quot;National Library of Ireland; Dublin, Ireland; Microfilm Number: Microfilm 08830 / 01,".

<sup>181.</sup> Ibid.

<sup>182. (), &</sup>quot;National Library of Ireland; Dublin, Ireland; Microfilm Number: Microfilm 08834 / 02,".

<sup>183.</sup> Ibid.

<sup>184.,</sup> Mallow Heritage Centre.

<sup>190.</sup> Ibid.

<sup>192.</sup> Ibid.

- viii. David Ludgate was christened on 2 Apr 1797 at Scarragh in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.<sup>195</sup> Married Jane Berry 1824 (FamilySearch Indexing Project (Batch) Number M70035-1)
  Parents of David Ludgate (b 1838) and Robert Ludgate (b 1836). who joined the North Cork Militia/21st Foot with Michael Edward Ludgate. David joined the Civil Service in 1877. (British
  - Civil Service Evidence Of Age held by the Society of Genealogists) ix. John Ludgate was christened on 19 May 1799 at Scarragh in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.<sup>196</sup>
  - Margaret Ludgate was christened on 1 Jul 1801 at Scarragh in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.<sup>197</sup>
- xi. Robert Ludgate.

24

xii. **Thomas Ludgate** was christened on 30 Mar 1804 at Scarragh in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.<sup>198</sup>

54. **Felix Reed** was born about 1758 in Drummaul, Antrim, Ireland.<sup>199</sup> Parish registers only exist from 1823 He served in the military Enlist 8th Battalion Royal Artillery on 16 Mar 1777.<sup>200</sup> He served in the military Promotion to Master Gunner 7th Battalion on 22 Feb 1805 in Ballincollig, Cork, Ireland.<sup>201</sup> Felix served in the military To Pension on 16 Jan 1812 at Fort Charles in Kinsale, Cork, Ireland.<sup>202</sup> He died on 16 Jan 1833 at the age of 75 at Ballincollig Military Cemetery in Ballincollig, Cork, Ireland.<sup>203</sup> Died when 77 years old. Served as Master gunner.

He was also known as Reid. Service Records WO97 /1257 at the UK National Archives gives Felix Reed/Reid date of birth as about 1758 in Drummaul, County Antrim. The earliest Parish Registers for Drummaul (Church of Ireland) are 1823.

There were Reed/Reids living in this area at the time of the Griffiths Valuation. Ann Cropley and Felix Reed were married on 9 Jul 1793 at St Alphege in Greenwich, Kent, England.<sup>204</sup>

55. Ann Cropley was christened on 20 Oct 1771 at St. Mary's in Chatham, Kent, England.<sup>205</sup>

Felix Reed and Ann Cropley had the following children:

- i. Mary Ann Reed was christened on 6 Oct 1799 in Norwich, Norfolk, England.<sup>206</sup>
- ii. Felix Reed was christened on 5 Aug 1801 at Saint Thomas in Portsmouth, Hampshire, England.<sup>207</sup>
- Possibly private in the 67th Foot. Died Poona, Bombay 29 Jul 1824
- 27 iii. Frances "Fanny" Reed, born abt 1811, Ireland.

195. Ibid.

207., Familysearch Film 919726.

<sup>196.</sup> Ibid.

<sup>197.</sup> Ibid.

<sup>198.</sup> Ibid.

<sup>199.,</sup> Service Records WO97 /1257 National Archives.

<sup>200.,</sup> Service Records WO69/824 National Archives.

<sup>201.,</sup> Service Records WO 69/618 National Archives.

<sup>202.,</sup> Service Records WO97 /1257 National Archives.

<sup>203.,</sup> Find A Grave Memorial# 143414831.

<sup>204.,</sup> London Metropolitan Archives P78/ALF item 034.

<sup>205.,</sup> Familysearch FHL microfilm 1469178..

<sup>206.,</sup> Familysearch Film 1526854.

#### Seventh Generation

96. Matthew Ludgate appeared in the census in Apr 1766 at 1766 Religious Census in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.<sup>208</sup> 1766 RELIGIOUS CENSUS OF KILSHANNIG

Protestant Families - 61. Popish Families - 409. Total - 470

One Popish Priest - David Cahil - and no Fryer that I can hear of. - Given under my hand this 21, April, 1766 - James Hingston, Curate

**Pr.** – Protestant

Ludgate, Mattw. - **Pr.** He was buried on 30 Jan 1778 at Scarragh in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.<sup>209</sup> Baptismal records for Kilshannig start in 1731 with both Robert and Elizabeth probably being born before this date.

97. Mary was buried on 25 Jan 1777 at Scarragh in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.<sup>210</sup>

Matthew Ludgate and Mary had the following children:

- i. Elizabeth Ludgate<sup>211</sup> was christened on 20 Jul 1735 in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.
- ii. David Ludgate<sup>212</sup> was christened on 31 Jan 1736 in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.
- iii. Jane Ludgate was christened on 4 Feb 1740 at Scarragh in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.<sup>213</sup>
- iv. Ann Ludgate was christened on 11 Mar 1743 at Scarragh in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.<sup>214</sup>
- v. Mary Ludgate was christened on 30 Oct 1746 in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.<sup>215</sup>
- vi. Mary Ludgate was christened on 4 Oct 1747 in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.<sup>216</sup> Burial Page 247 of Register
- vii. **Margaret Ludgate** was christened on 3 Dec 1749 at Scarragh in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.<sup>217</sup>
- 48 viii. John Ludgate.
  - ix. **Robert Ludgate** was christened on 31 Aug 1755 at Scarragh in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.<sup>218</sup>

98. Eldest child, George was baptised in 1745. A possible earlier child, John, was baptised in 1742. Baptismal records for Kilshannig start in 1731 with both Robert and Elizabeth probably being born before this date. No marriage date has been found to establish Elizabeth's family name.

There were a number of Farmer families in Kilshannig and County Cork at this time.

**Robert Farmar** was born (date unknown). Elisabeth Boulster and Robert Farmar were married on 20 Aug 1741 in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.<sup>219</sup> Connel formerley Boulster Widow

99. Elisabeth Boulster was buried on 5 Aug 1762 at Scarragh in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.<sup>220</sup>

Robert Farmar and Elisabeth Boulster had the following children:

- 208., Religious Census 1766 Return No 1123 Reference M 5036 (a).
- 209., RootsIreland/Mallow Heritage Centre.
- 210. Ibid.
- 211., Familysearch Film 596421.
- 212. Ibid.
- 213., Mallow Heritage Centre/Familysearch.
- 214. Ibid.
- 215. Ibid.
- 216. Ibid.
- 217. Ibid.
- 218. Ibid.
- 219. , FMP Ffolliott Collection.
- 220. , RootsIreland/Mallow Heritage Centre.

- i.George Farmar was christened on 9 Jun 1745 at Scarragh in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.<sup>221</sup>
- ii. Ellen Farmar was christened on 6 Mar 1747 at Scarragh in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.<sup>222</sup>
   iii. Mary Farmar was christened on 6 Jan 1750 at Scarragh in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.<sup>223</sup>
- Mary Farmar was christened on 6 Jan 1/50 at Scarragh in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland
   John Farmar was christened on 12 Aug 1753 at Scarragh in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.<sup>224</sup>
- v. Elizabeth Farmar.
  - vi. **Margaret Farmar** was christened on 27 Apr 1760 at Scarragh in Kilshannig by Mallow, Cork, Ireland.<sup>225</sup>

110. **Thomas Cropley** was born about 1739 in Tilbury Juxta Clare, Essex, England.<sup>226</sup> He served in the military Royal Navy Record in 1760–1827 in Greenwich, Kent, England.<sup>227</sup> ABT. 1760-1775

Calculated on Length of Service from ADM 73/54

ADM 73/206/12 1772 Muster as Quality Sergeant HMS Dispatch

ADM 36/10887 1791 Muster as Corporal HMS Courageux

49

ADM 73/5/353 1792 Admitted to Greenwich Hospital dates served: 3 March 1775-16 September 1790

ADM 73/54 1792 Rough Entry Book of Pensioners Living Woolwich 30 years' service profession Weaver Children 13, 9, 3 ,2 HMS Courageux

ADM 73/38 1795 Discharged Greenwich Hospital

ADM 73/54 1798 3 sons 2 daughters 40 Years' Service Sailor and Marine HMS Repulse

ADM 27/6/409 1798 Allotment declarations Pay Book No 22 Master at Arms. Mary at Chatham HMS Venerable

ADM 73/125 1798

221. Ibid.

- 222. Ibid.
- 223. Ibid.
- 224. Ibid.

225. Ibid.

226. , Service Records National Archives UK ADM 73/54 and others.

227. , National Archives UK ADM Series.

11 October 2019

**Out-pension Pay Book** 

ADM 27/6 1801 Allotment declarations Pay Book No 15 Mary at Chatham, 3 Sons 2 Daughters HMS Standard

ADM 27/6/145 1801 HMS Standard; Pay book number: SB 15; Rank: Master at Arms Discharged invalided HMS Standard

ADM 6/272 1801 Register of applicants to Greenwich Hospital for admission, out-pensions or other relief Out Pensioner

ADM 73/129 1801 Out-pension Pay Book Lady Day

ADM 73/65 1802 British Royal Navy & Royal Marines Service And Pension Records

ADM 73/55 1802 Rough Entry Book of Pensioner Last Residence Fair Row 40 years in Kings Service, HMS Standard

ADM 73/38 1802 General Entry Book of Officers and Pensioners Died 10/Mar/1827

He was buried on 16 Mar 1827 at St Alphege in Greenwich, Kent, England.<sup>228</sup> Resident at Greenwich Hospital Admiralty records show Thomas Cropley's year of birth to be born abt. 1739 in Tilbury, Essex, with the exception of ADM 73/43 which gives his date of birth as 1746 in Claire, Suffolk. At this time modern Tilbury did not exist and was part of the parish Chadwell St Mary. The parish of Tilbury Juxta Clare in Essex is about 3 miles from Clare. The registers for Tilbury Juxta Clare for this period have not survived.

The name Cropley can be found in Suffolk parish registers from the 16c as well as the neighbouring parts of Essex and Cambridgeshire. Mary Lowrey and Thomas Cropley were married on 17 Oct 1770 at St. Mary's in Chatham, Kent, England.<sup>229</sup>

111. **Mary Lowrey** was christened on 5 May 1749 at St. Mary's in Chatham, Kent, England.<sup>230</sup> She was buried on 19 Feb 1816 in Chatham, Kent, England.<sup>231</sup> Parents Alexander and Mary Lowry.

A Mary Lawry Bapt. 9th December in Chatham, the daughter of Thomas Lawry and Mary is a possibility. Chatham is a busy naval port and, although the name Lowrey has existed in Kent for some time, the family may have arrived in the area recently.

Thomas Cropley and Mary Lowrey had the following children:

- 55 i. Ann Cropley.
  - ii. Alexander Cropley was christened on 3 Oct 1773 in Chatham, Kent, England.<sup>232</sup>
  - iii. Thomas Cropley was christened on 19 Jul 1778 at Saint Mary Magdalene in Woolwich, Kent,
- 228., St. Alphege Church Greenwich 1825-1837 Burials.
- 229. , Familysearch FHL Film Number:1473651.

- 231., FMP St.Marys Chatham 1813-1837 burials, Thames & Medway Burials.
- 232., Famil; ysearch FHL microfilm 1473646..

<sup>230.,</sup> Familysearch Image Catalogue.

England.<sup>233</sup> He served in the military Admitte to Greenwich Hosptal School on 16 Jul 1790 at Greenwich Hospital School in Greenwich, Kent, England.<sup>234</sup> He served in the military Prisoner of War in 1800.<sup>235</sup> Previous ship HMS Repulse

iv. **Mary Cropley** was born on 7 Apr 1783 in Woolwich, Kent, England. She was christened on 27 Apr 1783 at Saint Mary Magdalene in Woolwich, Kent, England.<sup>236</sup>

<sup>233.,</sup> Ancestry Parish Registers.

<sup>234.,</sup> National Archives UK ADM 29/1-96.

<sup>235.</sup> , National Archives UK ADM 103/500.

<sup>236. ,</sup> London Metropolitan Archives P97/MRY/009.

# **Eighth Generation**

220. **Thomas Cropley** lived Settlement Certificate in Tilbury Juxta Clare, Essex, England on 7 Jan 1741.<sup>237</sup> Thomas Cropley and Mary were the subject of a Settlement Certificate issued by Tilbury Juxta Clare to Clare in 1741 Mary Ellingham and Thomas Cropley were married on 17 Oct 1739 at St Peter and St Paul in Clare, Suffolk, England.<sup>238</sup> By Licence

221. Mary Ellingham was born (date unknown).

Thomas Cropley and Mary Ellingham had the following child:

110 i. **Thomas Cropley**, born abt 1739, Tilbury Juxta Clare, Essex, England.

<sup>238.,</sup> Society of Genealogy Suffolk Parish Register Transcripts.

# Index of Names

<NO SURNAME> Mary . . . 17, 20 BOULSTER Elisabeth . . . 20 COFFEY Anna . . . 7 Bridget . . . 6 Catherine ... 3, 7 James . . . 6 Mary . . . 6 Patrick . . . 6 Timothy . . . 6–7 COLEMAN Eliza...6 CONNORS Catherine . . . 6 CROPLEY Alexander . . . 22 Ann . . . 19, 22 Mary . . . 23 Thomas . . . 21-22, 24 ELLINGHAM Mary . . . 24 FARMAR Elizabeth . . . 18, 21 Ellen . . . 21 George . . . 20 John . . . 21 Margaret . . . 21 Mary . . . 21 Robert . . . 20 FARRELL Bridget . . . 18 HOPKINS Barbara . . . 1–2 Bridget . . . 6 Catherine ... 14 Elizabeth . . . 6 Ellen . . . 6 Francis . . . 6, 14 Gertrude M . . . 4 Helen Ethel . . . 4 Kathleen M . . . 3 Mary Ann . . . 6 Michael . . . 14 William . . . 3, 6, 14 William Thaddeus . . . 2–3 LOWREY Mary . . . 22 LUDGATE . . . 5 Albert William . . . 10 Alfred . . . 10 Ann . . . 20

Arthur Edward . . . 9 Augusta . . . 10 David . . . 15, 18, 20 Elizabeth . . . 15, 18, 20 Frederick . . . 5 Fredrick . . . 4, 10 Jane . . . 18, 20 John . . . 18-20 Katherine . . . 18 Margaret . . . 19-20 Mary . . . 18, 20 Mary Alice . . . 15 Matthew . . . 18, 20 Michael . . . 18 Michael Edward ... 7, 15 Percy Edwin . . . 10 Richard . . . 15 Robert . . . 14–15, 19–20 Thomas . . . 14, 19 Thomas Edward . . . 10 Violet Ethel ... 2, 5 Walter Samuel . . . 10 William Joseph . . . 15 MCFARLAND Alice . . . 17 John . . . 17 Mary . . . 13, 17 MCMAHON Arthur . . . 17 Augusta . . . 16 Mary Ann . . . 9, 17 Robert . . . 17 Thomas . . . 15-16 MURPHY Alice . . . 17 REED Felix . . . 19 Frances . . . 16, 19 Mary Ann . . . 19 SHANLEY Anna . . . 18 Bridget . . . 14, 18 Catherine . . . 18 Edward . . . 18 Nicholas . . . 18 William . . . 18 WALSH Mary Alice . . . 13 WALSHE Alice . . . 4, 13 Eleanor . . . 13 William . . . 12, 17 WILLIS Susanna . . . 14